
FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO


Executive Committee


Board of Trustees


May 8, 1997

Call to Order
A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco was held on Thursday, May 8, 1997, in the Board Room of the California Palace

of the Legion of Honor, Lincoln Park, San Francisco.  The meeting was called to order at 3:10 p.m. 

by Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman.  President Goss presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.     

It was noted that at the Board of Trustees meeting on April 10, 1997 President Goss announced

a change in time (from noon) and location (from the Administrative Offices at 233 Post Street)

for this meeting.  This change was made because more participants than usual were expected to

to discuss the agenda item pertaining to the potential sites for a new de Young Museum.

Roll Call

Present:

Richard P. Essey

Richard P. Finn

Mrs. Richard Goodyear

Richard W. Goss II, President

David M. Jamison, Vice President/Audience Development

J. Alec Merriam

Steven MacGregor Read

William E. Steen, Vice President/Facilities

Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey

Frank Montgomery Woods

Excused:

Robert J. Bransten, Vice President/Collections

Mrs. Ray Dolby, Vice President/Annual Support

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs
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Other Trustees in Attendance:


Alvin H. Baum, Jr.


George McNear Bowles


Mrs. Philip E. Bowles III


Mrs. Barbara B. Carleton


Belva Davis


Princess Ranieri di San Faustino


Keith G. Eickman


George Hopper Fitch


Morgan Flagg


Douglas W. Grigg


Katharine Hanrahan

J. Burgess Jamieson

Mrs. Jerrold L. Kingsley

Mrs. Leonard E. Kingsley


Leonard E. Kingsley


Diane B. Lloyd-Butler


George M. Marcus


Jay D. McEvoy

Nion McEvoy

Michael E. O’Neill

Mrs. Julian Peabody

Katharine Doyle Spann

William A. Stimson

Sidney R. Unobskey

Mrs. Charles F. WIllis

Florence Sue Wong

Report of the Chairman - Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey

A.    
Report of the Civic Affairs Committee 



In the absence of Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Chair and Vice President/Civic


Affairs, Mrs. Wilsey provided a report of the third public meeting on a new de Young,

which was held on May 3, 1997 at the de Young Museum from 9:00 a.m. to noon.

Approximately 120 members of the public attended the meeting, which was facilitated by

Aileen Hernandez of Aileen C. Hernandez Associates.  Information regarding the Draft Environmental Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan, published on April 11, 1997, was presented, as well as the appended, updated material regarding the first tier sites for a new building.  Small group discussions allowed the public an opportunity to provide input on the vision and program for a new de Young Museum.  Pam McDonald, 
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A.  
Report of the Civic Affairs Committee (continued)

Director of Audience Development and Civic Affairs, was requested to review the 

attached results of these discussions in which participants were asked to visualize the new

de Young in the year 2007 and answer the following questions:

·   
What were the most exciting things you saw?
·   
Who were the people you saw in the Museum?
·   
What educational, innovative or creative activities did you see?
·   
What sorts of accessibility (including transportation) did you see?
·   
What does it look like on the outside? / on the inside?
B.  
Report of the Study Committee for a New de Young

1.    
Report on the de Young First Tier Sites

Mrs. Wilsey introduced Paul Sedway of Sedway Consulting, who provided a progress report on the site location study.  Sub-contractors including traffic engineers, civil engineers, construction specialists, and urban designers have been engaged to accomplish the technical analyses of the four first tier sites (Golden Gate Park, Transbay Terminal, Mid-Embarcadero Blocks 202/203, and Broadway/Embarcadero). The forty-four evaluation criteria have been modified by the input received from the public meetings.  Comprehensive review of the following site location issues continues:  feasibility, constructibility, suitability, safety, accommodation of the collection, the broad museum experience, educational opportunities, ability to attract exhibits, economic viability, and importance to the city.  Mr. Sedway introduced two architect/urban designers, who presented design options for the three downtown sites in an effort to demonstrate the potential of these sites for a new de Young Museum.

(a)  Transbay Area Report - Karen Alschuler of Simon, Martin-Vegue, 

Winkelstein & Moris began with a presentation of the Transbay Terminal site.  

The Transbay Bus Terminal will be rebuilt on a new site to the South and East.   

Cal Train is considering a plan to extend train service into the downtown area to a new terminal at the Transbay Terminal location.  The timing of the Cal Train developments will need to be addressed. This change, however, provides an opportunity to create a new de Young Museum in the Transbay Terminal district, an emerging and evolving location.  The city’s Land Use Plan envisions educational and cultural uses, residential development, and boulevards leading to the Bay in this Transbay district. The area is highly accessible by public transportation and includes 15,000 existing parking spaces.  It is also possible to construct additional parking.
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1.  
Report on the de Young First Tier Sites (continued)

Ms. Alschuler proceeded to discuss design options for the Natoma Green site, 

bordered by Mission, Second, Howard and First Streets, and the Fremont Square

site, bordered by First, Howard, Fremont and Mission Streets.

Natoma Green Site - A “Museum Walk” design stretches the Museum through the block creating a museum sitting on a park.  “City Gardens”  explores the concept of creating separate pavilions or signature buildings for the signature collections within the Museum and utilizing interior gardens.

Fremont Square Site - Considers  a civic approach, “City Gateway,”  to the space by extending the new de Young over the entire city block, incorporating an urban park in the design plan, and locating the front entrance on First Street and service access on Fremont Street.  “Museum Park” creates a series of separate, related pavilions, which would house special exhibitions and the permanent collection interspersed with smaller gardens.


Ms. Alschuler concluded her remarks by discussing a possible design for the joint use of the Transbay site by a new de Young Museum and a new California Academy of Sciences.  This city garden scheme places the Museum on the Fremont Square site and the Academy on the Natoma Green site.

(b)  Waterfront Report - Boris Dramov from the Roma Design Group 

prefaced his remarks by stating his opinion that the waterfront area of San Francisco 

represents the equivalent 21st century opportunity to beautify and enhance the City

of San Francisco that Golden Gate Park symbolized in the 19th and 20th centuries.

Today, the changes in transportation and industry have created a new opportunity

along the San Francisco waterfront, which is being transformed to serve the city 

in the next century.  

Mid-Embarcadero 202/203 - Mr. Dramov presented potential designs

for the Mid-Embarcadero site (Blocks 202/203) at the foot of Market Street at the

Ferry Building.  Ongoing development of this area includes a new ferry terminal 

with construction beginning within a year and the completion of the central 

Embarcadero by the year 2000, which will tie together all of the open spaces along 

the waterfront.  The Mid-Embarcadero area contains approximately ten acres of 

publicly owned land including three acres (Blocks 202/203) transferred by Cal-Trans 

to the city after the Washington/Clay freeway ramps were removed.  The area is large 

enough to accommodate open space elements as well as the museum buildings. A 

drawing of the pavilion concept, a series of separate buildings over Blocks 202/203, was
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1.  
Report on the de Young First Tier Sites (continued)

presented which retained three park areas along the Embarcadero, Washington

Street, and on Block 203.  Another concept was presented which showed a more 

formal museum design with a grand park facing the waterfront.  A bridge over

Drumm Street could connect the buildings above ground; a basement connection

under Drumm Street would allow works of art to be moved between structures.

By constructing exhibition space and galleries on Block 202 as opposed to Block 203, seasonal shadowing by Embarcadero Center office towers can be minimized. The area is highly accessible by public transportation, and parking is available in surrounding public and private lots.  The potential  exists to construct additional parking as part of the museum project.

Broadway at Embarcadero - The 3.3 acre Broadway-Embarcadero site, the

second waterfront location, was then presented by Mr. Dramov.  There are two

pieces of privately held property on this site, which would need to be assembled 

with the remaining publicly owned land.  This site affords dramatic views of the 

Bay and the possibility of utilizing existing pier areas as part of the design plan.  

Below grade parking would also be possible.

The presentation concluded.  The final site selection report will be available



to the Trustees before the June 12, 1997 Board meeting.

2.    
Environmental Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan and

Communication with Representatives of the San Francisco Planning Department

Mr. Parker reported that the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Golden 

Gate Park Draft Master Plan was published on April 11, 1997.  The report is an important


step in the planning process for the future of Golden Gate Park and raises some significant 


concerns for the de Young Museum.  Mr. Parker discussed the issues as follows:

·   
The de Young Museum has been excluded from the EIR.  This is important


because physical changes to Golden Gate Park, including further road 


closures, can be implemented without any consideration of the impact of


such closures on the de Young Museum and its visitors.

·   
The de Young Museum is characterized as a “non-recreational” use of land

in Golden Gate Park.  This characterization would eventually require the

Museum to leave the Park.  The EIR quotes Policy 4  under Objective 2 of the San Francisco Master Plan, which states:  
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2.  
Environmental Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan and

Communication with Representatives of the San Francisco Planning Department



(continued)


“…as non-recreational facilities such as these become obsolete, the City is


faced with the decision to renovate them or to relocate them altogether.


In cases where it is possible to provide services elsewhere, it should 

be the City’s policy to eliminate non-recreational uses in parks and 

playgrounds, demolish the facility and return the space to open space use.”

·   
Scenario 5, an alternative of the Golden Gate Park Master Plan, provides




for the permanent closure of John F. Kennedy Drive, extending the current




Sunday and Holiday closure to every day of the week.  The Transportation




Study, which accompanies the EIR, specifically indicates that Saturday 




closure of John F. Kennedy Drive is worthy of implementation.  The 




combined effect of the proposed Saturday closure with the Sunday closure

of Kennedy Drive could result in as much as a 25% decrease in attendance and corresponding reductions in admissions, store sales, etc. 


·   
The EIR further includes other proposed changes such as the narrowing 

and closing of Tea Garden Drive after 6 p.m. thereby impacting parking and drop-off capability for evening museum events.


Mr. Parker then presented the following resolution:

WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco adopted a resolution in June 1994 supporting specific elements

of the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan and opposing Saturday road closures due to the substantial adverse impact such closures would have on the de Young Museum’s attendance and access; and

WHEREAS, The environmental impact review of the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan was amended in September 1996 to include “Scenario 5,” an alternative to implement permanent closure of John F. Kennedy Drive (JFK Drive), extending the current Sunday and holiday closures to every day of the week, and the Board of Trustees requested that the environmental impact study for Scenario 5

include, among other items, full consideration and “accommodation of the needs of

all park attractions and institutions on the Concourse, John F. Kennedy Drive and

Martin Luther King Drive;” and


WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees received the Draft Environmental

Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan, dated April 11, 1997,
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2.  
Environmental Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan and

Communication with Representatives of the San Francisco Planning Department



(continued)



(EIR), and is deeply concerned that the de Young Museum is expressly excluded 



from this EIR, suggesting that physical changes to the Park, including additional



road closures, could be implemented without any consideration of the impact



such closures would have on access to the de Young Museum by visitors; and




WHEREAS, The Final Transportation Study for the EIR suggests



proceeding with Saturday closure of JFK Drive, which would have an immediate



negative effect on visitors’ access to the museum, as well as a potentially



devastating impact on the economic viability of the de Young both now and



in planning for its future; and




WHEREAS, The EIR also characterizes the de Young as a 

“non-conforming” and “non-recreational” use of land in the Park, and identifies

and quotes the policy of the San Francisco Master Plan:  “as nonrecreational 

facilities such as these become obsolete, the City is faced with the decision to

renovate them or to relocate them altogether.  In cases where it is possible to

provide services elsewhere, it should be the City’s policy to eliminate 

nonrecreational uses in parks and playgrounds, demolish the facility and return 

the space to open space use.”  [San Francisco Master Plan, Recreation and Open

Space Section, Objective 2, Policy 4, page I.3.14]; and


WHEREAS, The characterization of the de Young Museum as

“non-recreational” is contrary to our historic belief that the de Young Museum 

is an important source of cultural recreation for our community and the Bay Area;

now, therefore, be it


RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees does hereby protest the

exclusion of the Museum from the EIR which did not address the potential 

impacts of the planned changes to the Park on access to the de Young Museum

and its visitors; and


FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees expresses 

concern that the characterization of the Museum as a “non-conforming” or 



“non-recreational” land use within Golden Gate Park undermines the ability 



of the Museum to plan and finance a new de Young Museum in Golden Gate



Park, and may result in adverse rulings to the Museum, its visitors and



its collection by future decision-makers, beyond current commission and 



Administrative leadership; and
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2.  
Environmental Impact Report for the Golden Gate Park Draft Master Plan and

Communication with Representatives of the San Francisco Planning Department



(continued)




FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees expresses further



concern that adopted policies of the City and County of San Francisco governing



development within parks in general and specifically Golden Gate Park will 



inhibit or restrict the ability of the de Young Museum to fulfill its Mission and



Vision by remaining in Golden Gate Park.


On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued.  Members of the Executive

Committee and other Trustees expressed support for the resolution.  It was pointed out that the resolution clearly speaks to the Board’s serious concerns regarding the draft EIR and does not state that the de Young Museum will leave Golden Gate Park.  There was no further discussion among the Trustees.  The following individual gave public testimony (summarized):

·   
Pinky Kushner - The Museum and Golden Gate Park may be able to 

  
reach some accommodation in 1997, but when the Museum wants 

  
to expand and grow in the future, the same problems and issues will surface. 
  
The problems have not been resolved.
  
Public testimony concluded.  The Board of Trustees voted unanimously to
  
adopt the foregoing resolution as Board Resolution 1230.

C.    
Britain Meets the Bay - Britannia Ball - May 15, 1997

  
Mrs. Richard Goodyear, Co-Chairman of the Britannia Ball, reported that 400
  
guests are expected at the May 15th Britannia Ball at the Legion of Honor, which will honor
  
H.R.H. Prince Andrew, The Duke of York.  The ball is part of the three month festival, 
    
Britain Meets the Bay, a Bay Area-wide event and international promotion undertaken by 
      the British government.  Mrs. Robert A. Magowan is Honorary Chairman, with Mr. and
  
Mrs. Charles Crocker, Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert H. Lamphere, and Mr. and Mrs. Richard 
  
Goodyear serving as Co-Chairmen.
D.    
Report on May 14-16, 1997 National Council Meeting

  
Trustee Leonard Kingsley, Chair of the National Council Planning Committee,
  
advised that approximately thirty-five National Council members will attend the May 14-16,
  
1997 meeting.  A number of activities have been planned, including the Britannia Ball on
  
May 15th and the May 16th opening of the exhibition, The Spirit of Ancient Peru:  Treasures
  
from the Muséo Arqueológico Rafael Larco Herrera.
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Report of the President - Richard W. Goss II

A.    
Approval of the Minutes of the April 10, 1997 Annual Meeting of the

  
Board of Trustees

There being no discussion among the Trustees or members of the public, the minutes of the April 10, 1997 annual meeting of the Board of Trustees, having been mailed in advance, were unanimously approved.

B.    
Report on Orientation Session for New Trustees



President Goss extended appreciation to the eight new Trustees, who attended the

  
three hour orientation session preceding the Executive Committee meeting.  

Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III

A.    
Loan Request and Renewals



Mr. Parker presented the following loan request and long-term loan renewals, which 

were approved unanimously, subject to the conditions stated:


From:

High Museum of Art, Atlanta, GA

  
For:

John Henry Twachtman:  An American Impressionist

  
Cincinnatti Art Museum, June 6, 1999 - September 5, 1999

   
Museum of  American Art of the Pennsylvania Academy of the

                    Fine Arts, October 7, 1999 - January 2, 2000

      High Museum of Art, February 12, 2000 - May 7, 2000

  
John Henry Twachtman, American 1853-1902 (1928.56)

  
Mother and Child, c. 1895

  
oil on canvas

    
30 1/8 x 25 1/8 inches

  
credit line:  Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco,

  
Jacob Stern Family Loan Collection


Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to the Cincinnatti

Art Museum and return from the last venue.  All related expenses are to be

paid by requesting organization.

*****
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A.  
Loan Request and Renewals (continued)


From:

Sutro and Company, San Francisco, CA


For:

Three year loan renewal, March 1, 1997 - March 1, 2000




American (44942)




Balance Scale




brass, copper, marble, ivory




40 ½ x 39 x 14 inches




credit line:  Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, gift of




Sutro and Company

Stipulation:
Sutro and Company agrees to pay $3,000 each year to support an 

educational program of the Museums’ choice for a three-year period, 

with the possibility for renewal at the end of  three years.

*****

  
From:

Wells Fargo Museum, San Francisco, CA


For:

Three year loan renewal, March 1, 1997 - March 1, 2000




American, 19th century (51.12)




Wells Fargo Stagecoach




wood, metal, leather




94 x 83 x 80 ½ inches




credit line:  Gift of the Railway Express Agency

*****

 
From:
  
California Academy of Sciences, San Francisco, CA


For:

Three year loan renewal, March 1, 1997 - March 1, 2000




American, California (53512)




Breastpin, ca. 1850




(Portrait of Thomas Rutherford)




gold and shell cameo




1 7/8 x 1 5/8 x 7/16




credit line:  Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, 




gift of Mrs. Emma Erwin
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 Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III (continued)

B.    
Approval of New Memorandum of Understanding with the Asian Art


Museum Regarding Admissions Revenue Split and Other Matters

Mr. Parker advised that total admissions revenue for the de Young Museum, Legion

of Honor, and Asian Art Museum (AAM) has been split in the past with one-third going to the

AAM and two-thirds to the Fine Arts Museums (FAM).  Recognizing that the new Legion of

Honor would produce significantly increased admissions revenue than before its renovation,

the Board of Trustees authorized the Director of Museums two years ago to give notice to the

AAM of its intent to re-negotiate the admissions split.  At the March 13, 1996 Executive

Committee meeting, a resolution was adopted, authorizing the President, Vice President for 

Finance and the Director of Museums to meet with representatives of the AAM to re-negotiate 

the current admissions revenue split.  This meeting has been held and agreement reached that 

100% of Legion net admissions proceeds will be allocated to FAM with net admissions proceeds 

at the de Young and AAM split equally effective July 1, 1997.


Mr. Parker presented the following resolution:



WHEREAS, FAM Board of Trustees Resolution 1228 (March 1997) 


authorized re-negotiation with the Asian Art Museum of the Memorandum of


Understanding (MOU) on Food and Beverage Services, Museum Shops and


General Admissions, which terminates on May 25, 1997; and



WHEREAS, The key issue to be re-negotiated was the one-third Asian


and two-thirds FAM split of net admission fees from both the Legion and the


de Young / Asian building; and



WHEREAS, A new MOU has been tentatively agreed to by both


museums, which on July 1, 1997 reserves 100% of Legion net admissions


proceeds to the FAM and splits net admissions at the de Young / Asian


building 50% FAM and 50% AAM; now, therefore, be it



RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of


San Francisco does hereby authorize its President to enter into the tentatively


agreed to New Memorandum of Understanding with the Asian Art Museum


on Food and Beverage Services, Museum Stores, Trustees Auditorium, and 


General Admissions; and be it



FURTHER RESOLVED, That the President is authorized to take any



actions necessary to implement the MOU.
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B.  
Approval of New Memorandum of Understanding with the Asian Art

   
Museum Regarding Admissions Revenue Split (continued)


On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued among the Executive Committee and

Trustees present.  In response to a question raised, Mr. Parker confirmed that the revenue split pertains only to admissions, and not to the de Young Museum store or café.   


There was no further discussion among the Trustees.  There was no public 

testimony.  The Board of Trustees voted unanimously to adopt the foregoing resolution

as Board Resolution 1231.
C.
de Young Museum Admission Fee Proposal



Mr. Parker discussed a proposed $1 increase in the admission fee at the de Young

Museum, which would make the de Young admission fee equal to that charged not only 

at the Legion of Honor but at the Academy of Science and San Francisco Museum of 

Modern Art.  This increase is in keeping with agreement reached at the afore-mentioned

meeting of representatives of the Fine Arts Museums and the Asian Art Museum.  The

Asian plans to submit a similar $1 admission fee increase proposal at its next Commission

meeting.


Mr. Parker presented the following resolution:



WHEREAS, Admission fees for the de Young / Asian building are $1

lower than the Legion of Honor museum, and, in general, lower than prevailing 

fees for major San Francisco museums; and

WHEREAS, Admission fees are an important revenue source to

support museum programs; and

WHEREAS, The tentative agreement between the FAM and the Asian

Art Museum on admission fee proceeds is predicated on raising de Young / Asian

building fees by $1 to prevent the Asian from being adversely affected by changing

the net admissions fee split on both buildings from one-third Asian and two-thirds

FAM to the new distribution of Legion 100% FAM, and de Young / Asian

building 50% Asian and 50% FAM; now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of

San Francisco, in coordination with the Asian Art Museum, adopts the admission

fee schedule below effective July 1, 1997; and be it
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C.
de Young Museum Admission Fee Proposal (continued)

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the same day admission policy will 

continue whereby payment of admission fees in one museum entitles the visitor

to same day admission in the other.














      
        Current                          Proposed 7/1/97






      deY/AAM
         Legion
      deY/AAM
         Legion
Persons under 12 years old..................……….
  Free 

Free

Free

Free

Persons 12 - 17 years old.....................……….
$3.00

$4.00

$4.00

$4.00

Persons 18 - 64 years old.....................………..
$6.00

$7.00

$7.00

$7.00

Persons 65 or older...........................…………. 
$4.00

$5.00 

$5.00               $5.00 College student annual pass..............……….
…      $10.00
          $10.00
          $10.00
          $10.00

de Young first Wednesday each month…….
…
Free

N/A

Free
            N/A

Legion second Wednesday each month.……….
N/A

Free

N/A

Free

Muni visitor discount (fast pass or transfer)…..
$2 off

$2 off

$2 off

$2 off

Other discounts set by Director of Museums.
…
TBD

TBD

TBD

TBD

Other free periods set by Director of Museums.
Free

Free

Free

Free

Fine Arts Museums Members.............................
Free

Free

Free

Free

Asian Art Museum Members..............................
Free

Free

Free

Free

Society for Asian Art Members..........................
Free

Free

Free

Free

School Groups and leaders.................................
Free

Free

Free

Free

Handicapped groups and leaders........................
Free

Free

Free

Free

S.F. public/private K-12 students with ID..........
Free

Free

Free

Free

Guests of FAMSF and AAM.............................
Free

Free

Free

Free


On motion, duly seconded, there was no discussion among the Executive Committee or Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Board of Trustees voted unanimously to adopt the foregoing resolution as Board Resolution 1232.


D.    
Legal Opinion - Provisions of the Political Reform Act Pertaining to 

  
Contributions to Candidates for San Francisco Elective Offices / Application 

  
to FAMSF Board of Trustees 


Mr. Parker presented a legal opinion from the General Counsel’s Office of the

State of California, Fair Political Practices Commission, regarding Government Code Section 85705 of the Political Reform Act, which prohibits City commissioners from

contributing to candidates for San Francisco elective office, including candidates for Mayor

and the Board of Supervisors.  The opinion states that Trustees are not prohibited from contributing to candidates for San Francisco elective offices unless those candidates are members of the Board of Trustees or have otherwise
participated in the appointment of 
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D.  
Legal Opinion - Provisions of the Political Reform Act Pertaining to 

  
Contributions to Candidates \for San Francisco Elective Offices / Application 

  
to FAMSF Board of Trustees (continued)
members to the Board.  The opinion is based on the self-perpetuating election of FAM

Trustees.  It was pointed out that the Mayor of San Francisco is an ex-officio member of the

Board of Trustees.  Clarification will be provided as to whether Trustees are precluded from making contributions to the Mayoral campaign or to a campaign of a former Trustee who may elect to run for public office.

E.    
Transfer of Funds in the Admission Fund Fiscal Year 1997-98 


Mr. Parker presented the subsequent resolution.  On motion, duly seconded, there

was no discussion among the Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Board of

Trustees voted unanimously to adopt the following resolution as Board Resolution 1233.


RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of

San Francisco does hereby authorize the Controller of the City and County of

San Francisco to transfer monthly excess revenue over monthly admission operating

expenses in the Admission Fund (25 CRF RPD) Index Code 615001 to Project PFAADM, 

Index Code 615000 on a monthly basis during fiscal year 1997-98 in conjunction with

the Asian Art Museum transfer of monies into Project PAA002; and be it


FURTHER RESOLVED, That the funds in Project PFAADM are to be used

to reimburse the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums for expenses incurred on

behalf of the Museums.

F.    
Report on Sabbatical Granted to Dr. Seven Nash, Chief Curator and

  
Associate Director of Museums


Mr. Parker announced that Steve Nash’s request for a sabbatical during the 

months of July, August and September 1997 has been approved.  During this time, Dr.

Nash will undertake basic, primary research for the exhibition, Picasso and the War:  1937-

1945, and will begin writing the exhibition catalogue.  Dr. Nash, a scholar of 19th and 20th 

century art, has been granted the sabbatical in accordance with the institution’s Guidelines 

for Leave of Absence for Professional Development and Research.


D.
Current and Future Exhibits
The famous series of three monumental paintings by British artist John Martin on

the biblical theme of the Deluge will be united after 150 years in the exhibition,  John 

Martin:  Visions of the Biblical Flood.  This exhibition opens at the Legion on May 10,
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D.
Current and Future Exhibits (continued)
1997 and also celebrates Britain Meets the Bay.  In 1989, the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco acquired Assuaging the Waters, 1840, which is the third work in the series.  

The other two paintings, The Eve of the Deluge, 1840, is part of the collection of Queen 

Elizabeth II, and The Deluge, 1834, comes from the collection of the Yale Center for British 

Art.  

    
On May 17, 1997, The Spirit of Ancient Peru:  Treasures from the Muséo

Arqueológico Rafael Larco Herrera, organized by the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, 

will open at the de Young Museum.  This exhibition, the most important exhibition of 

Pervian art to travel to the United States, consists of 150 of the rarest pre-Hispanic Peruvian 

art works from the world renowned collection housed in Lima’s Muséo Arqueológico Rafael 

Larco Herrera.


The annual Youth Arts Festival opens at the de Young Museum tonight.  The work

of several hundred young artists, students in the San Francisco Unified School District, 

are featured in this popular exhibit.

Report of the Technology Task Force - Harry S. Parker III, Director of Museums, for

Charles Crocker, Chair

At its meeting on April 16, 1997, the Technology Task Force reviewed the first six months of web site statistics.   Over 500,000 visitors logged onto www.thinker.com during this period of time representing the strongest museum web site visitation to our knowledge.
Report of the Nominating Committee - Richard W. Goss II, President, for Frank Montgomery Woods, Chair of the Nominating Committee

Trustee Woods reported that the Nominating Committee has recommended that the name of  Del M. Anderson, Chancellor of City College, be placed in nomination for a position on the Board of Trustees.  In accordance with the By-Laws of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, notice was sent to the Trustees thirty days in advance of the June 12, 1997 meeting, at which time action to elect nominee Del M. Anderson to the Board of Trustees will occur.

Public Comment

At this time, members of the public were invited to address the Executive Committee on items, which were within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco.

Members of the public may address the Committee for up to three minutes; the President or the Executive Committee may limit the total comment period to thirty minutes.  The following public comment was received:  
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Public Comment (continued)

Tomasita Médal - Encouraged the Board not to give up on Golden Gate Park as the

site for a new de Young.  The potential site locations are very fluid with new

developments occurring daily, and therefore the Board was urged not to make a 

decision on June 12, 1997 until more information is known.

There was no further public comment.

Meeting Schedule 
A.
Executive Committee Meetings 
Date


Time

Location

September 18*  
Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

November 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

December 11

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

B.
Board of Trustees Meetings
Date                            Time               Location



June 12

3:00 p.m.
Board Room, Legion of Honor

October 9

3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Event





Date


Annual Luncheon



May 13, 1997


Britannia Ball




May 15, 1997




Peru Opening




May 16, 1997



Oliveira/Lichtenstein Opening  

June 12, 1997



Trip to Spain




Early Fall 1997



Utrecht Opening 



September 11, 1997



Crown Point Press Opening


October 2, 1997



Morgan Flagg Opening


October 16, 1997

*Change in date from September 11, 1997
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Current and Future Exhibitions
*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Title





Date


Museum/Gallery

Gallery One - Exhibition for Children
Ongoing

de Young Gallery One

If the Shoe Fits*



12/07/96-07/13/97
de Young 22/25

Celebrating the Anderson Collection

02/08/97-5/18/97
Legion A

  of Graphic Arts*

Masterpieces of the Morgan Library   
02/15/97-04/27/97
Legion A-F

Arts of the Americas:  Pride of Place*
03/15/97-07/06/97
de Young 36/37

John Martin Paintings*


05/10/97-08/03/97
Legion

The Spirit of Ancient Peru*


05/17/97-08/10/97
de Young 44

Roy Lichtenstein Prints and Multiples

05/31/97-09/07/97
Legion A

   from the Anderson Collection

Nathan Oliveira Monotypes*


06/14/97-09/14/97
Legion D-F

Recent Acquisitions to AGFA*

06/14/97-09/14/97
CPLH B-C

To Honor the Ancestors:  Life and

06/21/97-10/19/97
de Young 28-30

  Cloth in the Andes*


Arts of the Americas:  Identity Crisis*
07/26/97-12/07/97
de Young 36/37 

Masters of Light:  Painters in 


09/13/97-11/30/97
deYoung 44

  Utrecht During the Dutch Golden Age*

Recent Costume Acquisitions*

10/00/97-04/00/98
de Young 22

Thirty Five Years at Crown Point Press:
10/04/97-01/04/98
Legion A-F 

  The Artist Prints*






& Rosekrans

Morgan Flagg Collection*


10/18/97-01/00/98
de Young 27

IKAT:  Splendid Silks from Central Asia
11/15/97-02/22/98
de Young 28-30

Art of the Americas:  Art and 


12/20/97-04/12/98
de Young 36/37

  Ethnography*






Rhapsodies in Black:  Art of the

  Harlem Renaissance



01/17/98-3/15/98
de Young 44

Printed Portraits:  Selections from the
01/24/98-04/26/98
Legion A

  Anderson Collection*



Achenbach Collection of Graphic Arts*
01/31/98-05/10/98
Legion F

Crosscurrents in Later Paintings from 

   India:  The Eherenfeld Collection

02/07/98-05/03/98
Legion

Treasures of the Tervuren Museum

02/21/98-04/19/98
de Young 44A/C
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Adjournment 

Prior to adjournment, Mrs. Philip E. Bowles III, Chair of the Friends, reminded those present that the annual luncheon will be held on Tuesday, May 13, 1997 at the Legion of Honor.  Art critic,

Robert Hughes, will speak on American Visions:  The Epic History of American Art.

There being no further business, Chairman Wilsey adjourned the meeting at 4:40 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,








Judy Gough








Executive Secretary







Museums

Note:  These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Executive Committee on matters stated, but not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.  

Immediately following this meeting, the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums held a meeting of its Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees.
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